
Regional Planning Stormwater Advisory and Educational Subcommittee Annual Meeting: 

Date:   November 9th, 2022 

Location: Fairfield County Records Center, 210 East Main Street, Lancaster, Ohio 43130 

Attendance:  Jonathan Ferbrache (Fairfield County Soil and Water Conservation District), 
Molly Gilleland (Fairfield County Soil and Water Conservation District), Lindel 
Jackson (Hunter’s Run Conservancy District), Tiffany Nash (Fairfield County 
Emergency Management Agency), Nathan Ralph (Franklin County Public Health), 
Todd May (Fairfield County Engineer’s Office), Chad Lucht (Fairfield County Soil 
and Water Conservation District), Tommy Springer (Fairfield County Soil and 
Water Conservation District), Josh Troyer (Fairfield County Soil and Water 
Conservation District), Nikki Drake (Fairfield County Soil and Water Conservation 
District), Rahel Babb (Ohio Environmental Protection Agency), Wesley Sluga 
(Ohio Environmental Protection Agency), Mitch Noland (Fairfield County 
Engineer’s Office), Josh Anders (Fairfield County Utilities), Kyle Seitz (Licking 
County Soil and Water Conservation District), Jade Heizer (Ohio Division of 
Wildlife), Greg Butcher (City of Pickerington), Denise Crews (City of Lancaster), 
Tony Vogel (Fairfield County Utilities), James Mako (Fairfield County Regional 
Planning Commission) 

Via teleconference: Don Rector (City of Pickerington), Marshall Cooper (Ohio 
Environmental Protection Agency), Cathy Jerbic (Violet Township Citizen), 
Amanda Wolin (Village of Lithopolis), Matt Weber (City of Pickerington)  

*Fairfield Department of Health, Liberty Township, and the City of Canal 
Winchester were not represented at this meeting* 

 

Meeting called to order at 2:00pm by subcommittee chair, Jonathan Ferbrache. Jonathan gave 
a description of the purpose of the subcommittee and gave time for introductions. Jonathan 
reviewed the meeting agenda, gave a brief description of the responsibilities of the 
subcommittee, and outlined subcommittee voting rights. 

 

Election of Chair and Vice-Chair from subcommittee members: 

Voting Rights were described as follows: 

Violet Township- 2 members (Chad Lucht is their designee when one is not present) 

Liberty Township- 1 member 

City of Pickerington- 2 members 



City of Lancaster- 2 members  

Soil and Water Conservation District- 1 member 

County Utilities- 1 member 

County Engineer- 1 member 

Village of Lithopolis- 1 member 

City of Canal Winchester-1 member 

 

Minutes from the meeting held on November 4th, 2021, were reviewed. Amanda Wolin made a 
motion to approve the minutes. Chad Lucht seconded. Vote was taken. All in favor. Motion 
passed.  

 

Jonathan opened the floor for public comments. Cathy Jerbic, a resident of Violet Township, 
presented her comments (See Exhibit A). 

   

Jonathan presented this year’s suggested policies from the Fairfield County Farm Bureau which 
were received in advance of this meeting (See Exhibit B). 

 

Jonathan requested an update from Wesley Sluga from the Ohio Environmental Protection 
Agency (OEPA) on the status of the OEPA Construction General Permit as the permit cycle is 
coming to an end. 

 

Wesley gave an update on the OEPA Construction General Permit. OEPA is renewing this permit 
and the current construction general permit is set to expire on April 22nd, 2023. In the coming 
weeks, they will share the permit with the general public for comments on their updates, 
although no major differences are expected in the new permit. After the 5-year permit cycle 
ends, permit coverage for existing construction activity will extend for 180 days after the 
current permit expires. After these 180 days, the permit will be terminated, and a new permit 
will have to be issued. Some of the updates include: 

• “Stormwater” will now be one word instead of two 

• Infiltrating practices (table 4B practices) will need to provide in-field infiltration data 

• Pedestrian trails are now eligible for Ohio Department of Transportation (ODOT) 
standards for Best Management Practices (BMPs) 



• Language changes for redevelopment: if a project had previous permit credit they are 
no longer covered 

• The alternative BMP process will be updated to match New Jersey EPA’s program 
management  

• Electronic record keeping for Separate Storm Sewer Systems (SWP3) will now be 
allowed per the United States EPA guidelines 

Wesley gave an update on how the construction of solar projects related to the construction 
general permit. There are many solar projects across the state, currently totaling around 
100,000 acres, that are in some stage of development. Most of these solar projects are on the 
western half of the state but are likely to move into Fairfield County with the relatively flat 
terrain. These projects vary in size and are typically done on previously agricultural land. Leases 
are acquired in 20-30 year periods for the land. Wesley said that typically, the panels are single 
axis tracking panels which require a bit of grading work before installation. Disturbance is 
typically less than 40% of entire acreage when constructing these solar fields. Wesley said that 
OEPA is working with the Ohio Department of Natural Resources (ODNR) and the Public Utilities 
Commission of Ohio (PUCO) to evaluate projects as they come in. Some of their focuses include 
looking into wildlife friendly fencing and vegetation to create habitats that require minimal 
maintenance. He noted that post construction ponds needed to be included in development to 
address runoff from impervious surfaces, but active construction conditions pose bigger 
stormwater issues. The OEPA has seen success in their recommendation of pre seeding a solar 
construction site to reduce runoff. Wesley said that OEPA encourages buffers around existing 
drainage.  

 

Jonathan requested that James Mako give an update on the Regional Planning Commission’s 
(RPC) subdivision regulations changes as well as the County Land Use Plan. James noted that 
the subdivision regulations have been undergoing updates and this process, although lengthy, is 
nearing the end.  The county has been working with PrimeAE out of Columbus to help update 
these regulations. A major update is that storm and road related technical drawings are going 
to be associated with design manuals to aid in designing to our county’s standards. The 
stormwater design manual (SWDM) is also being updated and Jerimiah Upp with the County 
Engineer’s Office has also been working with PrimeAE to do this. The SWDM is about 95% 
complete with only minor tweaks that need to be made. The roadway design manual is next on 
the agenda to update. James noted that these updates were much needed, and that he is 
happy that the county is addressing the deficiencies that were in the previous manuals and 
subdivision regulations. James also mentioned that the County Land Use Plan is being updated 
with onset of Intel development. The commissioners and Fairfield County Economic 
Development work with Planning NEXT to redo the County Land Use Plan. There are plans to 
interview people in the general public to give their opinions on how the community thinks we 
should move this forward. Lastly, James noted that there will be updates to the Active 
Transportation Plan in the near future.   

 



Jonathan mentioned that 3 United States Geological Survey (USGS) stream gauges have been 
installed in Fairfield County as of recent. These have been installed on Sycamore Creek, 
Blacklick Creek, and the Hocking River. The Sycamore Creek gauge is a LOCAS gauge that is 
helpful in understanding how the water elevation changes on the creek. It logs a history of 
these elevations and gives a bigger view of Sycamore Creek. Tony Vogel from Fairfield County 
Utilities (FCU) noted that their Tussing Road wastewater plant has a USGS gauge that also tracks 
some additional properties to give a better snapshot of water quality. Denise Crews with the 
City of Lancaster also indicated that the city has one South of Columbus Street and the data 
from this gauge can be accessed on the City of Lancaster floodplain gauge. Jonathan noted that 
he is happy that different county entities can share these new resources. 

 

Jonathan spoke about solar projects in in Fairfield County. Jonathan noted that there are 
currently 3 commercial level sites planned for Fairfield County. Nothing has been filed with the 
Ohio Power Citing Board but have been with PJM.  Fairfield Soil and Water Conservation District 
(FSWCD) is preparing to speak about these projects as they relate to stormwater and soil 
erosion. Jonathan spoke of a joint study with Licking Soil and Water Conservation District to 
research the compaction and infiltration of the soils of existing solar fields in the area. The 
purpose of these studies, Jonathan said, is to give us an idea of these infiltration and 
compaction rates when we are asked to speak on these items in future discussions of solar field 
development. He was excited to have this information as not a lot of research had been done 
on this topic. Jonathan wanted the subcommittee to consider the proposal of creating another 
subcommittee to address issues regarding the development of solar facilities of 50 megawatts 
and smaller, and how to bring in solar related zoning regulations to mirror other communities 
(see Exhibit C). 

 

Jonathan asked Tiffany Nash with Fairfield County Emergency Management Agency (EMA) 
talked about the All Hazards Mitigation Plan. Tiffany said that the plan now has to be finished 
by the end of November, so she is working to make the process go by quicker. Tiffany and EMA 
are looking for resolutions from the public soon. Tiffany also noted that several entities are 
looking for Federal EMA grants. She said that the data is showing that tornados and severe 
summer weather are currently the biggest threat at this point. She said that EMA also recently 
had a survey that was successful in reaching people to find out what the communities thinks 
the biggest threats that they face are. 

 

Jonathan gave an update on Buckeye Lake. Buckeye Lake for Tomorrow (BLT) has been recently 
successful in their efforts as Buckeye Lake was one of the only inland lakes in Ohio that did not 
have an e-coli warning this past summer. Water testing protocols have been helpful in making 
this happen and BLT will continue to do water sampling in the future. Kyle Seitz with Licking 
County Soil and Water Conservation District said that water samples have come back with 
marginal results, and no e-coli is present in hazardous amounts. Jonathan noted that the 



aeration of stagnant channels is being pushed to reduce the amount of harmful algal blooms in 
Buckeye Lake.  

 

Jonathan asked Lindel Jackson with the Hunters Run Conservancy District (HRCD) to give an 
update about District activities. Lindel stated that there are 28 dams that protect against 
flooding in HRCD and a major initiative right now is that they’re trying to get all the dams 
cleaned up. HRCD is assessing the smaller dams for sediment control, and they’re working with 
property owners to better educate and manage the dams. Lindel said that HRCD is applying for 
money to study dams so that they can hopefully lowering the height of some of the dams to rid 
them of their hazard class. Lindel noted that the National Resources Conservation Service 
(NRCS) is currently evaluating dams 4 and 9 but that he does not have a status update on where 
NRCS is in the process of doing this. HRCD is currently under a reassessment study, and both 
direct and indirect beneficiaries are going to be contributing to maintenance of dams. HRCD is 
hoping to assess parcels in 2024. Lindel said that a lot more public involvement and education 
will be happening in the near future.  

 

Jonathan discussed North Walnut Township improvements that are underway. Jonathan noted 
that master planning is happening to address flooding that is occurring within the South Licking 
Watershed Conservancy District as well as projects at the toe of the Buckeye Lake Dam.  

 

Jonathan highlighted the Sycamore Creek Partnership. This group seeks to bring about public 
engagement with all communities that flow into Sycamore Creek. Various partners have been 
working to gather information to help better understand Sycamore Creek with relationship to 
increasing development in this area.  

 

Jonathan also wanted to note that more Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (ms4) 
planning was needed in the county. The various road crews need to be aligned on ditch dipping 
and the stabilization that should be occurring after ditch projects have been completed. He 
hopes to get everyone on the same page to meet OEPA standards. 

 

Action items for the following year: 

Jonathan wanted to offer himself for nomination of Subcommittee Chair for the following year. 
Chad Lucht made a motion to approve Jonathan as subcommittee chair. Denise Crews 
seconded. Vote was taken. All in favor. Motioned passed. 

Don Rector nominated Josh Anders for the Vice Chair of the Subcommittee position. Chad Lucht 
seconded. A vote was taken. All in favor. Motion passed. 



 

Jonathan revisited the discussion about creating a subcommittee to address solar field related 
stormwater zoning issues.  Tony Vogel questioned why a stormwater committee would be 
involved in creating a solar subcommittee. Jonathan says in this county, local zoning ordinances 
do not cover BMPs for solar projects. Jonathan deferred to James Mako about how to address 
this issue. James says stormwater runoff is not land use. James thinks we need to educate 
townships about what they can do under current law. Jonathan wants to know who is going to 
provide inspection and review services, as local zoning does not have the resources to inspect 
these solar projects regularly. Greg Butcher suggested that we could have a meeting with all of 
the local municipalities to discuss how to address these issues with the solar projects. Denise 
Crews said that solar projects go through normal construction review process in the City of 
Lancaster (see Exhibit D). Jonathan decided that creating this solar subcommittee would be 
tabled.  

 

Jonathan opened the subcommittee for a round table discussion.  

 

Tommy Springer with FSWCD mentioned that macroinvertebrate studies had been underway in 
Sycamore Creek as a part of the Sycamore Creek Partnership. There are 3 designated sites to 
conducting regular macroinvertebrate studies. Tommy and 2 motivated volunteers in Violet 
Township did a study at the northern most site and the water quality had scored in the “very 
good” range with a score of 19. A few volunteers and county parks did a study at the central 
Zeller Park site and got a score that was 1 point shy of being in the “excellent” range. Tommy 
took a class of Pickerington High School students out to the southernmost 3rd site at Fox Run 
Nature Preserve and this section of the creek received a score of 27 in the excellent range. 

 

Nikki Drake with FSWCD wanted to remind everyone that Carrie brown at OSU extension is still 
putting out CoCoRaHS rain gauges and called for anyone to reach out to her to try and fill some 
of the sampling site gaps. Nikki also noted that SWCDs are trying to better educate the public 
on how to manage their manure as they have been dealing with more equine manure related 
issues.  

 

Nathan Ralph with Franklin County Public Health spoke of lots of attention being focused on the 
Intel site and that New Albany has annexed a significant area around the Intel site. Nathan Said 
that they are looking at more septic system sites that they haven’t been able to look at in the 
past and the have continued Geographic Information System (GIS) mapping efforts.  

 



Kyle Seitz noted that he will be meeting with students at a local university to help organize a 
Raccoon Creek Advocacy Group with the increased concern about Intel related issues in the 
future. A few 9 element plans are being developed along the South Fork Licking. 

 

Greg Butcher shared that the City of Pickerington had been trying to do consistent street 
sweeping. The city had also taken on leaf pickup which was positively impacting their storm 
systems. Their construction BMPs are getting better, but their private detention systems were 
not in as great of shape. The city will be focusing on making their private detention systems 
better next year. He is proud of their Earth Day efforts and that it is getting bigger each year. 

 

Jade Heizer with the Division of Wildlife shared no real concerns. She has been doing a lot of 
training recently to catch up on what she missed during COVID.  

 

Denise Crews shared that the City of Lancaster is getting funding for the Fetters Run stream 
restoration project at Ohio University Lancaster through a sponsorship from the City of 
Chillicothe. They also are applying for federal EMA funding to restore exposed infrastructure in 
the middle of Ewing Run.  

 

Don Rector said that the City of Pickerington is continuing to place “No Dumping” placards 
storm inlets totaling about 500 total last year. The city is also getting more residents off of 
septic and wells. They plan to continue with these efforts in 2023 as well.  

 

Jonathan motioned to adjourn the meeting at 3:15pm. Mitch seconded. A vote was taken. All in 
favor. Motion passed. 
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